	 Mental Health Services Act (MHSA) 

Steering Committee Meeting

Monday, April 25, 2022
	Stakeholders Present: 

Debbie Garcia-ICBHS

Berenice Flynt-ICBHS

Maria Wyatt-ICBHS

Rene Felix-ICBHS
Sonia Contreras- ICBHS

Dalia Pesqueria-ICBHS

Marie Arroyo- ICBHS
Mary Esquer- ICBHS

Paloma Nieblas- IVROP 

Patricia Arevalo-Caro –ICBHS

Sylvia Bazan- ICBHS

Claudia Hernandez- ICBHS
	Luz Pinto-NAMI
Adolfo Estrada- ICBHS

Jessica Pineda–ICBHS
Norma Avila-ICBHS

Francisco Zarate-ICBHS

Brenda Sanchez-ICBHS

Jose Lepe- ICBHS

Adrian Celis- ICBHS

Luna Del la Morte- LGBTQ Resource Center
Hector Ruvalcaba- ICBHS
	Maria Martinez-ICBHS
Yvette M. Garcia-CAP Council

Andrea Barker-ICBHS
Sarah Enz-ICPA/AAA
Matthew Smith- ICBHS

Linda Soto-ICBHS
Consumers Present: 0

	Recorder: Debbie Garcia, Administrative Analyst
Minutes Prepared by: Marlene Ortiz, Office Technician
	
	
	

	Agenda Topic
	Presenter of Agenda Item
	Discussion of Agenda Items

	
	
	

	Welcome, Announcements, & Approval of Minutes
	Debbie Garcia
	Ms. Garcia welcomed the committee and asked if there were any announcements to be made.  No announcements were made by the committee. Ms. Garcia advised the committee that the minutes for the previous meeting will be presented for approval in the June meeting. She mentioned during this meeting a brief summary of the Annual Update for Fiscal Year 2022-2023 will be presented. Ms. Garcia welcomed the committee to provide any feedback on the update to her via email, phone, or fax.  

	Community Services & Supports (CSS)
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Outreach and Engagement

Prevention
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	Youth & Young Adult Full Service Partnership (FSP) Programs:
Ms. Pesqueira reported during FY 21-22 the Covid-19 pandemic continued to have an impact due to restrictions. She mentioned one of the challenges was putting their group therapy on hold due to difficulties from the pandemic.   

Ms. Pesqueira mentioned that the Goals for FY 22-23 for YAYA FSP Programs will continue the same such as the previous FY.  
Adult & Older Adult Full Service Partnership (FSP) Programs:

Mr. Zarate reported that for FY 21-22 the Adults & Older Adult FSP program approved an average of $151,000 consumer support services such as motel vouchers, assistance for clients to purchase school books, and paying for school fees. He stated the program also assisted with utilities, clothing to perform jobs, groceries, and transportation. Mr. Zarate reported they continue collaborating with Healthy Hearts LLC, to reduce the risk of client hospitalizations or emergency services. He stated the Adults FSP programs are also collaborating with Jackson House, which currently have 49 admissions up to date. Mr. Zarate reported that due to the Covid-19 pandemic the program has encountered challenges with not being able to see clients in person because in some cases clients don’t have access to technology. He reported the program has been unsuccessful in providing moral recognition therapy (MRT) group services due to the no contact guidelines. Mr. Zarate reported the programs provided training to MHRT’S to provide MRT to reinstate the MRT groups in FY 22-23. He reported no changes on the goals for this FY 22-23 as the program will work to reinstate programs that they weren’t able to provide due to the Covid-19 pandemic. 
Psychosis Identification and Early Intervention (PIER) Program:  
Ms. Avila reported that for FY 21-22 the PIER Program only had 29 referrals. She mentioned some of the challenges the program experienced were lack of staff, staff not trained to provide Multi Family Groups (MFG) or workshops. Ms. Avila mentioned that for the fiscal year prior only one clinician who was trained with the SIPS assessment. Ms. Avila stated that for this new fiscal year one of the goals is to have (3) additional staff trained for the SIPS assessment, which is helpful to determine whether clients meet the criteria for the PIER model. Ms. Avila mentioned for FY 22-23 they will be working on starting the MFG groups and also will be working on training additional staff for the PIER program. 

Intensive Community Program- Full Service Partnership (ICP-FSP)

Ms. Avila reported for the ICP-FSP Program has been a slow process due to the Covid-19 pandemic. She mentioned the ICP Program will offer assistance to severe mentally ill individuals who are high utilizers in our system and those who are really hesitant or resistant to continue or engage into treatment. The program will also provide linkage to community agencies to help decrease hospitalizations and incarcerations. Ms. Avila mentioned that last fiscal year 21-22 the aim was to train staff on the Assertive Community Treatment Model (ACT) during a 6 week weekly course.  About 21 individuals were trained on the (ACT) model. Ms. Avila mentioned that for this fiscal year 22-23 the program will be utilizing this model to conduct consultation calls on a management level and later into clinical consultation calls. She reported one of the challenges has been working on the building and hiring staff. 
Wellness Centers (El Centro and Brawley):
Ms. Martinez reported for the Wellness Centers and mentioned they are moving forward in spite of the Covid-19 pandemic. She reported an increase in Illness Management and Recovery Model (IMR) sessions, participants at Fitness Oasis (on site) and some virtual participants, completions of WRAP monthly plans via phone or virtual.

Ms. Martinez mentioned the contract with Clinicas De Salud del Pueblo will continue through next fiscal year. She reported the Virtual Project Star has also been successful. Ms. Martinez reported no significant changes for the upcoming fiscal year but the program wants to continue with the IMR model, increasing their GED numbers, and increase social connections.  
Outreach and Engagement Program:
Ms. Arevalo- Caro reported the goals and objectives for FY 22-23 which are: provide outreach to 200 parents to children age 0-5; provide outreach to 2,490 older adults over 65+; provide outreach to 1,666 Spanish speaking residents; provide outreach to 3,213 Calexico residents; provide outreach to 150 Winterhaven residents; 
Continue to provide outreach and engagement to the homeless population; continue to provide outreach to the hard to reach population such as homeless and foster youth.
Transitional Engagement Support Services (TESS) Program: 
Ms. Avila reported the goals for the TESS Program for FY 22-23 are: to increase outreach; to advocate for clients during the intake process; increase efforts with the homeless populations; and to provide a supportive environment including gaining entry into the outpatient mental health system within 30-days from the start of the in-take process.
Community Engagement Support Services (CESS) Program:
Ms. Avila reported the goals for the CESS Program for FY 22-23 are: to continue obtaining referrals from the community; assist clients get linked to services; assist county jail individuals with staff to educate them and provide engagement so when they are released they are already linked; increase outreach efforts; target the homeless population and educate them with the services Behavioral Health has; transition clients to outreach clinics within 30 day period.
PEI 

Ms. Wyatt reported that for FY 22-23 the Annual Update focuses mostly on the 21 accomplishments done for FY 20-21 during the first year of the three year plan. She also mentioned that the PEI program goal projected for FY 22-23 will remain the same as current year goals.  
CAP Council:
Ms. Garcia provided an update for the CAP Council FY 20-21. She reported a total 248 parents served and mentioned that the program is court approved and continues working closely with child protective services. Ms. Garcia reported that the CAP Council goals for FY 22-23 are to increase parent knowledge; increase parent involvement; increase academic success; increase knowledge of positive mental health; decrease delinquency. Ms. Garcia also mentioned that the completion rate goal is 73% for FY 22-23.  
TREES:
Ms. Wyatt provided an update for the TREES program. She reported the program reached 116 parents with positive outcomes. Ms. Wyatt mentioned the TREES program terminated services as of December 3, 2022. She mentioned that for FY 22-23 there is no TREES as of now and are trying to locate another agency that will be able to provide the Incredible Years curriculum in the north end of the Imperial Valley and in Winterhaven.  

Trauma Focus- CBT Prevention:
Ms. Soto provided and update for Trauma Focus- CBT Prevention FY 21-22. She reported a total of 59 children and approximately 74 parents were served. Ms. Soto mentioned that some of the challenges the program faced was due to the “great resignation”. She reported the program is down to 2 full clinicians, but hoping by next fiscal year the program is staffed with 4 full time clinicians. Ms. Soto reported that the program continues to utilize the UCLA and YOQ tools. Ms. Soto stated the program continues to provide services via Zoom despite the decrease in referrals. She mentioned that program goals for FY 22-23 will remain the same as current year goals.
First Steps to Success (FSS):
Ms. Flynt reported for the First Steps to Success program FY 21-22. She reported the program provided services to a total 17 children. Ms. Flynt mentioned that the numbers were really low due to the Covid-19 Pandemic which caused significant impact on referrals. She reported that the goals for the FSS program FY 22-23 are: to continue maintaining relationships with schools; to establish relationships with new schools; to increase staff from 4 to 7 full time Mental Health Rehabilitation Technicians (MHRT) and 4 part time MHRTs; to provide additional training to teachers, new teachers, and incoming MHRTs; to increase parents and teacher awareness on the extent of mental health; to decrease stigma related to receiving mental health services. 
Rising Stars:
Ms. Nieblas reported for FY 21-22 and mentioned the program encountered many obstacles during Covid-19 pandemic. She reported the Rising Stars program, which serves foster youth ages 5-18 served a total of 57 students for FY 20-21 and currently are servicing 126 students as of March.  Ms. Nieblas mentioned the program has increased the amount of schools their working with and currently have partnered up with 18 schools. She mentioned one of the entire program goal is to service a total of 225 students. Ms. Nieblas mentioned event though in person sessions are resuming the Zoom sessions are still being kept. 

	Stigma and Discrimination Program 
	Maria Wyatt 
	Ms. Wyatt explained the goal of this program to reduce negativity regarding seeking mental health treatment. She mentioned that the program had issues during the Covid-19 pandemic because of the “Great Resignation” of staff. She added there were not enough presentation during 2021. Ms. Wyatt reported there were a total of 59 educational sessions, 5 educational trainings, reached 64 individuals, and 27 completed surveys. Ms. Wyatt shared that a change for FY 21-22 was that the funding for the PET program was going to end; however with the support of the community stakeholders (MHSA Community Stakeholders Meeting hosted in March) it was agreed that the project now become a Stigma and Discrimination Program.  She mentioned that the Stigma program never had a name and as of now it will be named, The Positive Engagement Team. 

Outreach for Increasing Recognition of Early Signs of Mental Health 

Ms. Wyatt informed the committee the Outreach for Increasing Recognition of Early Signs of Mental Health programs consist of MHRT’s and clinicians providing information to the community on mental illness and training them how to identify and refer students. She mentioned the program had challenges due to the Covid-19 pandemic. Ms. Wyatt reported they were able to meet with 88 individual, 72 educational sessions, and 16 individual trainings. She added they couldn’t do any groups because of Covid-19 pandemic regulations. She reported for this upcoming FY 22-23 the program is hoping to do more and reported no changes to the program. 
Access and Linkage to Treatment Program
Ms. Wyatt explained that the Access and Linkage to Treatment services connect youth and their families to mental health appropriate services. Ms. Wyatt mentioned that when a child attends the PEI programs they are identified, assessed, and then transferred to a higher or lower level of care. Ms. Wyatt reported 279 children, youth and their families were linked to appropriate services. She reported no significant changes for FY 22-23 in which the program will continue providing services hoping the numbers for the program increase.  

	Early Intervention
	    Linda Soto 
Berenice Flynt
	Trauma Focused- CBT Early Intervention:
Ms. Soto reported the Trauma Focused- CBT Early Intervention program was impacted with the Covid-19 pandemic and the “Great Resignation” of staff during this FY 21-22. Ms. Soto reported the program served 112 children and mentioned the tool scores went down, therefore showed improvement. Ms. Soto mentioned one of the goals for this FY 22-23 the program is hoping to be back to 4 full-time clinicians. 

First Steps to Success (FSS):
Ms. Flynt mentioned the First Steps to Success program is a school aged program that services children that attend TK or Kindergarteners. She mentioned the numbers went down because of the lack of access MHRTS’ had to class due to the increase in Covid-19 illnesses which delayed services. Ms. Flynt reported the program serviced 91 students with 4 MHRT’s assigned this reporting period. She mentioned that some of the goals for FY 22-23 are to provide more services to more families, provide service to more schools, and hire 7 additional MHRT’s. Ms. Wyatt added, that the additional staff members will need to be trained to provide outreach to new schools to increase awareness and decrease stigma related to mental illness. 

	Innovation 
	 Rene Felix
Brenda Sanchez
	Positive Engagement Team (PET):
Mr. Felix reported on the Positive Engagement Team. He mentioned the PET project was supposed to have physical pet engagement but that wasn’t possible due to the Covid-19 pandemic which resulted in none in-person contact at the clinics.  It was decided to try to conduct pet engagements via zoom. Mr. Felix reported the Zoom e-pet engagements worked well but it was challenging initially and took a lot of coordination. Mr. Felix mentioned that they continue to provide pet engagement outreach at the Betty Jo Mc Neece Receiving Home, Imperial Valley Mall, and the Vista Sands programs. Mr. Felix reported that the goals for FY 22-23 are to continue to maximize outreach events out in the community, continue to network with CCT staff for outreach events, continue to host events under outreach and stigma, continue events out in the schools, and continue to provide outreach in the north-end of the county and Winterhaven area.   
Holistic Outreach Prevention and Engagement (HOPE) Project
Ms. Sanchez reported for the Holistic Outreach Prevention and Engagement project (HOPE) which is in the early stages of implementation. She mentioned the projects goals are to increase access to mental health services and improve mental health services for youth and young adults ages 13-25. Its goal is also to prevent psychiatric emergencies through the inclusion of peer support specialists. Ms. Sanchez informed the committee that for the past year they have been recruiting staff, training, gathering data, and identifying vendors that will be providing wellness activities to these clients. Ms. Sanchez reported that currently the HOPE project has 22 participants hoping it will increase participants by next year. She mentioned that some of that challenges the HOPE project is experiencing is the retention and hiring of staff and the purchase of 2 vehicles. Ms. Sanchez reported some of the goals for this project are to fill the vacant positions and continue to collect data.  

	Workforce Education and Training (WET)
	Debbie Garcia
	Ms. Garcia explained that the Workforce Education and Training (WET) funds any educational need in support of trainings or technical assistance for ICBHS staff to implement and provide services. Ms. Garcia mentioned that the trainings for FY 22-23 will be: 
· The Mental Health Interpreters Training- Will be taking place for staff that provide interpretation.
· The Assertive Community Treatment (ACT) Training- In support of the new FSP-ICP program.
· PIER Training- In support of the FSP-PIER program to provide more staff trained in hosting Multi Family Groups. 

· Moral Recognition Therapy- Will be providing an update on the training that took place last fiscal year. Due to the pandemic not enough staff was able to implement this model.  
· Cognitive Processing Therapy- In support of the YAYA and Adult and Older Adults clinics.
Ms. Garcia explained the Statewide Counties Regional Partnership (SCRP) under WET, which is a 5 year plan, continues to support counties with stipend and loan reimbursements; as well as, provide retention trainings in support of the mental health system workforce.

	Capital Facilities and Technological Needs (CFTN)
	Adolfo Estrada
	Mr. Estrada reported a summary of the MHSA Annual Plan Update FY 22-23 for the Capital Facilities and Technological Needs (CFTN). Mr. Estrada reported there were challenges faced during FY 21-22 due to the Covid-19 pandemic. He mentioned one of the challenges was with the My Point Patient Portal; however, as of now the El Centro Adults Anxiety and Depression Clinic and Brawley Adults FSP clinic have fully functional work stations. Another challenge Mr. Estrada mentioned was the delay of the delivery of furniture because of the limited access to buildings.
Mr. Estrada reported some of the CFTN goals for FY 2022-2023 are:
Supporting Client and Family Empowerment by installing upgraded chrome boxes; upgrading the Meraki Internet system for both Wellness Centers; Collaborate with XPIO Health in updating the annual HIPPA Security and Privacy and Compliance trainings; Collaborate with XPIO Health in completing the Annual Security Risk Assessment; Continue to collaborate with CalMHSA Semi Statewide EHR project to be transitioned to the upcoming year; Address telecommunication mobile equipment needs; and complete the refreshing of ICBHS IT infrastructure. 

	Three Year Prevention and Early Intervention Evaluation Report 
	Maria Wyatt
	Ms. Wyatt presented the PEI Programs data compiled for fiscal year’s 2018-2019, 2019-2020 and 2020-2021. She provided a brief summary and explained the objectives that each program had. Mr. Wyatt mentioned some of the priority areas for the programs were: Childhood Trauma Prevention and Early Intervention;  Early Psychosis and Mood Disorder Detection and Early Intervention;  Youth Outreach and Engagement Strategies Targeting Secondary School and TAY, Priority on College MH Programs; Culturally Competent and Linguistically Appropriate Prevention and Intervention;  Strategies Targeting the Mental Health Needs of Older Adults,  Early Identification Programming of Mental Health Symptoms and Disorders.

	Annual Innovation Project Report- PET 
	Maria Wyatt 
	Ms. Wyatt presented a brief summary of the Annual Innovation Project Report- PET. She mentioned the goal was to engage hard to reach populations in need of mental health services as mental health services are still stigmatized by members of the community. Ms. Wyatt provided a summary of the program recommendations for FY 21-22 and FY 22-23 which are: engagement and outreach surveys to revert to the original in-person format for consumers to complete; the project would also make modifications on how the dogs are scheduled to conduct 

engagements at the outpatient clinics; scheduling would return to the original block scheduling implemented during FY 19-20; modifications to have a six (6) month rotation, in which some clinics would have pet engagements in some clinics and others would not. This would allow to compare outcomes for clinics with dogs vs clinics without dogs. Ms. Wyatt also reported that on March 31, 2022, Innovation funding for the PET project ended therefore, ICBHS is planning on transitioning the PET project from an Innovation to Prevention Early Intervention Program (PEI).  On March 2022 during the Mental Health Services Act (MHSA) Steering Committee meeting, 

ICBHS requested feedback on transitioning the PET project into a PEI program under Stigma and Discrimination Reduction program. Ms. Wyatt mentioned this would allow PET engagements to continue at our clinics and out in the community and allow to continue the delivery of pet engagements services to our clinics and community.

	MHSA Financial Update
	Claudia Vasquez
	Ms. Vasquez provided a MHSA Funding Summary for fiscal year 2022-2023 for all 5 components: 
CSS- Estimated MHSA Available funding $16,712,358 + Estimated MHSA Expenditures $10,238,191; Estimated MHSA Unspent Funds $6,474,167.

PEI- Estimated MHSA Available Funding $10,054,943 + Estimated MHSA Expenditures $2,292,583; Estimated MHSA Unspent Funds $7,762,360.

INNOVATION- Estimated MHSA Available Funding $5,973,311; Estimated MHSA Expenditures $1,167,187, Estimated MHSA Unspent Funds $4,806,124.

WET- Estimated MHSA Available Funding $320,101; Estimated MHSA Expenditures $91,693; Estimated MHSA Unspent Funds $228,408.

CFTN- Estimated MHSA Available $318,314; Estimated MHSA Expenditures $318,314.

	Open Forum 
	
	Nothing reported

	   Adjournment
	
	Meeting was adjourned. Next meeting will be held on Monday, June 13, 2022.
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